
How did you first start “collecting” people? What were the origins of this project?

I started this thing in 2014 when I was living in Rio de Janeiro. I was 23 years old, I was alone, and it
was supposed to be an artist’s residency for four months, but I stayed in Rio for seven years. I was
living there because it felt strong for me as a woman, as an artist, being alone and living in Brazil. It
was powerful for me because it was the first time I understood where I came from and what it means being
an artist in Europe, in confrontation with the culture of Brazil. I’ve always traveled a lot, but it was
the first time to actually live in another country. I was wondering what it means to have a home, and what
are the things that you need to feel at home. In Brazil I was always moving around because it was hard to
rent anything since I didn’t have a visa. Over seven years, I lived in 14 different houses.

“The Collection of Lovers,” which is the first project of the collection of people, started from those
questions. At the time I was living in a house, and I had a neighbor who I saw every day. Each day we
passed by each other, but we never spoke. There was always that smile of good morning, but nothing else. I
was curious about him, and I wanted to go to his house and talk with him, because I knew the door of his
house, but we had never spoken.
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So it was at that time that I decided I wanted to go to a stranger’s house and ask that person to
photograph me in their home. I was wondering what would be necessary for that image, for that frame, for
someone to look at that picture and believe that I was a part of their home. So I did my first meeting
with a “lover.” At the time, I didn’t know what the project would become. It was just a meeting with a
stranger who I’d met on the street. I went to his house, and then I spent 16 hours with him. We had lunch
together, we had dinner together. I met his boyfriend, his family, and his cats. We talked a lot, and we
took a lot of pictures.

December 20, 2018 - 

As told to T. Cole Rachel, 2051 words. 

Tags: Art, Process, Inspiration, Beginnings, Collaboration.

On working with people as your
medium

Portuguese artist Raquel André explains her fascination with collections, what it means to work with other humans as a creative medium, and the hard work of
trying to document something as ephemeral as intimacy.

Artist Raquel AndrÃ© on working with peopl…
 

Page 1/8 05.03.2024 07:43 EST

https://thecreativeindependent.com/disciplines/#art
https://thecreativeindependent.com/themes/#process
https://thecreativeindependent.com/themes/#inspiration
https://thecreativeindependent.com/themes/#beginnings
https://thecreativeindependent.com/themes/#collaboration


The conversation was so deep. It was so fast that we went into the big questions around intimacy—”What is
intimacy? What is a home?” Afterwards I decided, “Okay, I have to go to a second stranger’s house.” It was
the second one that asked me to lay in his bed watching a film, while he photographed me. He asked me to
watch Stranger than Paradise because it was his ex-girlfriend’s favorite film. As I was watching the film,
the favorite film of a stranger, I was wondering what it meant—was this his artistic project now? Am I
taking her place?

After that second meeting, I decided to do this as an ongoing collection. I was doing my Masters degree at
that time, in Brazil, and it was about collection in general, specifically about how collection can be a
process of creation for the visual arts or the performing arts. I started setting up more of these
meetings with strangers, and it kind of just grew from there.
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So the sort of general conceit of the project, as it went on, was that you would meet with a stranger for
an hour, in a place that was not totally familiar to either one of you, and then document it in some way.
You’ve done almost 200 of these meetings at this point. Has this project changed the way you look at
people, or the way you relate to other people?

Yes, a lot. In the beginning I thought it was more about what it means to be in someone’s house, and what
is intimacy for another person, but then I started to have the same questions for myself. What is intimacy
for me? That is always the question, and I still really don’t know the answer. I’ve now received 186
different definitions of intimacy, but I still really don’t know. We all have different explanations of
that word. So it’s an infinite collection, because it doesn’t have an end. Each of us has a different
approach to the word “intimacy” and a different idea of what it means to experience intimacy with another
person. It’s the perfect topic for an artistic project because it’s inexhaustible.

I discovered that in about 90% of these meetings with strangers, loneliness is a major topic, as is fear
and desire. It felt very powerful to realize that. I was also curious how different this experience of
sharing time with a stranger would be in different countries—going from Portugal to Brazil to Norway to
the United States. It’s not. The issues around the topic are the same. The experience might be slightly
different, but the topics that always come up—the loneliness and the fear and the desire for connection—
are always similar.

It’s a funny thing for me because now my personal life is so mixed up in my professional life, but I think
it’s interesting that people often have so much fear of interacting with a stranger. People will say, “Oh,
it’s so weird that you are with a stranger”—but why? Why is it weird? In my experience of doing this, only
two of the meetings were really bad. The other 184 were amazing.
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Also, you’d think that this would make me less inhibited or shy in some ways, but even now I have another
neighbor who I smile at every day but who I still haven’t talked to. I feel anxious—should I say hello?
Should I talk to him? It’s still the same. I’m not so different, even after 186 lovers.

I’m curious about the dynamic when you go to spend time with a new person who you’ve never met before. Do
people often want to talk to you as if it’s therapy? Do you find that people want to confess things almost
immediately?

Yes. That has happened many times, from both sides. A lot of times it feels like people just need to talk,
and they can say things to a stranger that maybe they can’t say to a friend or a family member. Some
people don’t have the opportunity to see a therapist or don’t even realize that they need that, or perhaps
they don’t have the courage to talk with their friends about certain issues. But with me, they feel like
they can. It’s very interesting to see what is really an art project opening that door for people. Also,
it can be like a moment of therapy for me as well, a moment to cry and share my own experience. Sometimes
that happens.

People are a limitless resource, so this is the kind of project that could go on forever. You’ve expanded
the parameters along the way—now you have a collection of collectors (people talking about their own
collections), a collection of artists talking about their work, and now a collection of spectators, in
which people can talk back to the project itself. It’s like a mirror that looks both ways. Before you
started working with people as your primary creative medium, what was your work like?
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I was always working with collections, but not my own collections. I worked with collections of other
people. I did a catalog of the the last words of famous people, and then I did a performance piece around
that. I studied collections, and what a collections means. I came to understand that a collection is not
just about the object itself, but the memory and the story behind the object—the secret that the object
leaves behind.

I started to understand what a collection means. It’s like the things that you can’t keep, you can’t
capture, so you put that meaning on an object. Walter Benjamin wrote that a collection could organize your
life, because through the objects that you have, you can write your past. Here is something you bought in
France. Here is that thing your girlfriend gave you. Here is the thing my boyfriend brought me back from
America. It’s a way of organizing your life, understanding your own history. The things you own and the
things you save, those become your own personal museum. We are all collectors in some way. Your clothes
are a collection, they tell a story about you every day.

So when thinking about this I wondered, “Okay, what is the most ephemeral thing there is?” What can’t be
captured? Our feelings? Our memories? Our experiences? It’s impossible, of course, to collect people, to
collect interactions, but because this is an artistic project, it becomes possible. With the collection of
collectors, it was about the memory of the objects the people are collecting, and with the artists, it’s
about this ephemeral moment of a creation. With the spectators, it’s about the moment that the people
watch my performance, which itself is ephemeral. It’s about collecting those ephemeral moments, being
between a spectator and an artist.
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And for the collection of lovers, it’s about collecting a person through an intimate moment. For me,
intimacy is the most ephemeral thing there is between two people. When we are living through an intimate
moment, we are not always aware of it, because we are just living it. Later it’s always like, “Ah, that
felt very personal,” or when you look at someone and you lock eyes with them, you are not aware that, “Oh,
that was intimate.” I’m always wondering, how I can capture that moment. I also think it’s interesting
doing this project as a woman. If a man were creating a “collections of lovers” it might be viewed very
differently. I also like to play with what the word “lover” means—what it means to love someone, how that
can mean lots of very different things.

A project like this, which involves constant travel, endless documentation, and an always-evolving
performance component, must be pretty all-consuming. Does it take up all of your creative space? Are you
able to work on other projects, too?

Right now, this project takes up about 80% of my artistic life. I have a producer who I work with on the
project, but I’m the one that’s looking for financial support and doing all the travel. It’s not just
doing the collection and meeting with the lovers and doing the shows, but before all that, I do a lot of
work. Also, it’s not easy being a young Portuguese artist, a woman, doing my work.

Sometimes I do projects with other people, but not so much. Right now, I’m working with a group of 22
teenagers on a project that will last for one year that also involves the National Theater in Lisbon. It’s
been a nice change. It’s not about collections. I am not collecting them.
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Raquel André Recommends

My first book - Collection of Lovers Vol.I 

If you need an answer, ask a question 

Women Who Run with the Wolves by Clarissa Pinkola Estés 

Tremor is the place for music and volcanoes 

“Divino e Maravilhoso” by Gal Costa. I listen to it at least once a week. 
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Raquel André

Visual and Performance Artist

Tiago de Jesus Brás
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 Performance duo FlucT on using your body to tell stories

 Visual artist Lukaza Branfman-Verissimo on taking notes on life

 Justin Vivian Bond on politics and performance
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